
MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
51st LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON GENERAL GOVERNMENT AND HIGHWAYS 

Call to Order: By Chairman Quilici, on February 2, 1989, at 
8:11 a.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: All members were present. 

Members Excused: None. 

Members Absent: None. 

Staff Present: Clayton Schenck, LFA 
Flo Smith, OBPP 
Mary Liedle, secretary 

Announcements/Discussion: Rep. Quilici announced the 
committee would begin the hearing on the Department of 
Highways. 

HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS 
Tape No. 45A 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the department. This department is 
responsible for planning, designing, constructing, 
maintaining and regulating Montana's highway and road 
system. To accomplish this, the agency is organized 
into a number of programs. These programs are: 
preconstruction, construction, maintenance, equipment, 
Gross Vehicle Weight, stores inventory, general 
operations and motor pool. 

Current level provides for a 5.2% increase over the 
1989 biennium. The increase in operating costs is due 
to an increase in contractor payments for scheduled 
highway construction projects in the 1991 biennium. 
The remainder of the increase is in non-operating costs 
and is due to a substantially smaller fund transfer for 
the reconstruction trust fund in FY88 than in 
subsequent years. 
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The Department of Highways is funded through a variety 
of sources. State special revenue funds include the 
highways state special revenue account which receives 
revenues from the gasoline tax, diesel tax, GVW tax, 
stores, coal tax and bond proceeds. Federal revenues 
are primarily from Federal Highway Surface 
Transportation Act funds. Federal fund authority is 
determined by a complex formula that includes 
consideration of type of highway system and state 
financial district laws. Proprietary funds include the 
state motor pool account, the equipment rental account 
and the internal services account. 

Clayton Schenck presented the major issues within the 
department. (See exhibit 1) 

Flo Smith said the executive budget does not include 
any increases in the gas or diesel fuel tax. The 
executive budget is recommending that $84,000 of 
highway state special revenue funds go to Fish, 
Wildlife and Parks to do some road improvement. 

List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Jesse Munro, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (45A 11.29) Jess Munro, acting 
director of the Department of Highways, said that 
because of the action taken by the 1987 legislature in 
raising the fuel taxes and the issuance of the highway 
bonds in the spring of 1987, the highway program is on 
schedule and is funded through 1993 with two 
qualifiers; any significant decrease in current state 
revenues will adversely affect the RTF program and any 
significant decrease in federal aid after 1991 will 
adversely impact the federal aid portion of the highway 
program. 

On the expenditure side, the budget for 1990 and 1991, 
despite the significant overall difference of almost 
$63 million between the executive and LFA budgets, the 
difference is actually quite small. The executive 
budget included transfers to local governments, bond 
debt service and some inter fund transfers which the LFA 
budget does not. Those payments are statutorily 
appropriated and were shown primarily for informational 
purposes in the executive budget. Those differences 
account for almost $52 million of the overall $63 
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million difference. 

HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS: GENERAL OPERATIONS 
PROGRAM 

Tape No. 45A 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the program. The current level provides 
for a 9.8% decrease in the 1991 biennium. The primary 
reason for that is the transfer of the communications 
center to the maintenance program and the elimination 
of service charges that were formerly paid to the 
internal services program for support services. Many 
of these are procedural and administrative changes that 
account for these differences. 

Personal services decreased 6.3% and that is primarily 
the transfer of 10 FTE that were in the communications 
center that went to the maintenance program. There was 
also a difference due to vacancy savings. The vacancy 
savings was nearly 8% in FY88, the base year. 
Authorized FTE by the 1987 legislature for this program 
was 142.18 but with the elimination of the internal 
services program in the 1991 biennium, 36.75 FTE are 
transferred to the general operations program. 
Operating costs decrease over 15%, the primary reason 
being the reductions of user fees formerly paid to the 
internal services program. The equipment included in 
current level is $67,500 per year for computers and 
another $75,000 in FY90 only for a collator and the 
remainder is for road profiler equipment and office 
furniture and equipment. 

The non-operating costs include $230,000 in federal 
funds for grants to county planning boards for urban 
transportation planning and an addition $46,000 per 
year for administrative expenses on the building and 
revenue bond issues that the department has issued. 

There's $14 million within this program in statutory 
appropriations for distribution to cities and counties 
annually. These are not included in the legislative 
process. 

Clayton Schenck discussed the differences between the 
executive and LFA budgets. The totals are $14.4 
million. The executive includes an 82% increase over 
base level for contract map digitizing and skid trailer 
analysis. LFA current level is at the FY88 base level. 
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(See exhibit 2) 

List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Jesse Munro, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (45A 20.46) Jesse Munro said he'd like 
to explain the $198,000 difference between the two 
recommended budgets. The department now has a Computer 
Assisted Design and Development (CADD) system. They 
have 298 base maps used for projects to distribute 
state funds to the city and county. These maps need to 
be digitized to fit on the CADD system. The agency 
found that if they use their own people to do it, it 
would cost approximately $1500 per sheet and would take 
about 10 years to do. They have determined that by 
going out to bid they can do 1/2 of the maps in each 
year and it would only cost $570 per sheet and in two 
years it will be done. Once it's on the CADD system, 
the current staff will be able to maintain it. 

The other item is a skid trailer. By federal 
requirement, the department has to check for safety on 
the pavement. So, the department runs a test for 
skidding and what kind of resistance there is to 
skidding on the pavement. If they test a section of 
road and the skid resistance is not up to federal 
standards, they have to start a project on that stretch 
of highway and resurface it to get the skid resistance 
up. The trailer the department has now is dilapidated 
and they have not used it for approximately five years. 
They need to get back to performing tests. 

The rest of the account is made up of an increase in 
maps. The department pays for the state maps for the 
Department of Commerce. It also includes the increase 
in audit fee from the Legislative auditor and funds for 
the Rural Technical Assistance Program. There is also 
money for safety and training which is the OSHA 
requirements. 

Questions From Subcommittee Members: (45A 23.27) Rep. 
Quilici: How do you go out to bid for this? 

Jesse Munro said it is done through an RFP. 

(45B 23.36) Rep. Quilici: Who's doing it at this 
particular point in time? 
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Mr. Munro said the two people who are now there, 
however, they have not begun to put it on the CADD yet. 

(45B 25.38) Rep. Swysgood: You say it's going to cost 
$50,000 per year for the skid trailer. Is that going 
to be an ongoing expense or yearly? 

Jesse Munro said it would be an ongoing expense. 

(45B 25.56) Rep. Swysgood: What does one of these 
trailers cost new? 

Mr. Munro said he believes it is somewhere around 
$300,000 to $400,000. 

(45B 26.27) Rep. Swysgood: If you haven't been using 
it for five years how have you been getting the skid 
tests done? 

Jesse Munro said they haven't been doing it. 

(45B 28.19) Sen. Stimatz: On that skid trailer, if you 
bought one, would you face the likelihood that 
technology would make it obsolete in as little as a 
year or two? 

Jesse Munro said that's exactly what's happened now and 
that is why the department hasn't been using theirs. 

(45B 28.44) Rep. Swysgood: Would $150,000 to repair 
the one you have now bring it up to what is in use now? 

Jesse Munro said yes, it would bring it as close as 
they could possibly get without going to a new one. 

HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS: CONSTRUCTION PROGRAM 
Tape No. 45A 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the program. This program has 641 FTE and 
total funds in LFA current level of $167 million in 
FY90 and $137.5 million in FY9l. This program is 
responsible for administering construction contracts. 
The reconstruction and construction work is done by 
private contractors on a bid basis and the personnel in 
this program are responsible for monitoring the 
construction work to make sure it meets contract 
specifications. The construction program current level 
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increases nearly 4% in the 1991 biennium and that's due 
to an increase in the contractor payments for scheduled 
highway construction projects in the 1991 biennium as 
compared to last biennium. Decreases in the overall 
personal services are partially offset by an increase 
of 10.4 FTE in FY89 as approved by the 1987 
legislature. 

Clayton presented the issue of FTE reductions resulting 
from the executive budget elimination of 2.01 FTE that 
had been vacant over one year. (See exhibit 3) 

List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Jesse Munro, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (45A 35.24) Jesse Munro provided a 
handout that deals with FTE restoration. He met with 
the governor's office and Mr. Shackleford and it was 
agreed that they would recommend the Highway Department 
receive 6 FTE back. (See exhibit 4) 2 of these FTE 
are in this program. The 2 from this program would be 
transferred to the preconstruct ion program and be 
replaced as grade l2s and they would be used as 
plotters in the photogrammatry unit. The department is 
currently under reorganization in the engineering 
division where they are increasing the photogrammatry 
unit so that more surveys can be done by air rather 
than using people on the ground. This would allow the 
department to get up to speed on the surveys. 

HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS: MAINTENANCE PROGRAM 
Tape No. 45A 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the program. LFA current level accounts 
for 152.68 FTE for the 1991 biennium and a budget 
averaging $43 million per year. Current level provides 
for a 5.3% increase in the 1991 biennium primarily due 
to an increase in the equipment rental rates. Personal 
services decrease approximately 1.7%. The authorized 
FTE in FY88 were reduced by a transfer of .15 position 
to the equipment program and the increases in the 1991 
biennium are a result of the transfers requested by the 
agency. 
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This program is funded entirely by the highway special 
revenue funds. The other revenue in FY9l was provided 
by oil overcharge funds and was appropriated by HB621 
for the replacement of highway lights east of the 
Continental Divide with energy efficient vapor lights. 

Clayton discussed the issues resulting from the 
differences between the executive and LFA budgets. 
These issues include FTE reductions, underground tank 
removal, weed spraying and a modified budget request to 
convert rest area maintenance from contract to state 
operated, requiring 9.6 FTE. (See exhibit 5) 

List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Jesse Munro, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (45A 46.06) Jesse Munro discussed the 
issues resulting from the differences between the two 
proposed budgets. The FTE reduction is part of the 
issue presented on exhibit 4. The.8 FTE would be 
transferred to the GVW division to be used as an 
officer at the Haugen weigh station. 

Rest areas are one of the biggest headaches of the 
department. It seems they can't do enough to keep them 
clean or do as good a job as other states. In 1970 the 
department moved away from maintaining rest areas and 
tried to handle it through contracts. In 1986 the 
Montana Department of Labor and Industry audit report 
found that MDOH rest areas circumvented state labor 
laws because there was undue control over the 
contractors. The department had to back off and had no 
real say on what the contractors were doing. As a 
result, the department did not get the service they 
wanted. With 6 of the rest areas they decided to 
request 9.6 FTE and $250,000 per year. In the 
meantime, they tried a new proposal where they 
contracted the bid and the contractors had to provide a 
RFP that stated what services they would provide. The 
department currently has one of these in a rest area 
and it is working out very well. So the department is 
now asking for $119,660 each year and no FTE would be 
needed. (See exhibit 6) 

The department originally requested money to pressure 
test the fuel tanks but if they find a bad tank, it 
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would have to be replaced so rather than spend $250,000 
to test them, the department is asking for money to 
replace the tanks. Failure to do this could result in 
a $25,000 per day, per location fine. The department 
is asking for $221,200 in FY90 and $202,860 in FY91. 
(See exhibit 7) There is a possibility the department 
will have to ask for a supplemental in the event that 
they find leaky tanks. They may have to do removal of 
some of the contaminated area around the tanks. At 
this point they are hoping to get the tanks replaced 
before that would become necessary. 

The department does very little weed spraying. It is 
contracted out to the counties. The increase the 
department is requesting is due to chemicals and the 
increase in the liability insurance for the counties. 
The department does have signed contracts with all the 
counties. 

The department has had maintenance contracts with the 
cities. Last year all the cities accepted contracts 
based on what the legislature had budgeted except Great 
Falls. Great Falls wanted more. The department 
figured they could do it for the same amount they would 
pay Great Falls. The department is requesting 3 FTE to 
recover the contract. They will move $81,701 in FY90 
and $81,742 in FY91 to cover the 3 FTE to cover 
salaries and benefits and leave the rest in operating 
expenses to cover the materials. (See exhibit 8) 

Questions From Subcommittee Members: (45A 43.19) Sen. 
Stimatz: How are you doing on the communications set 
up? 

Jesse Munro said they've finished the conversion from 
the lowband to the highband system. That's why there 
are FTE being transferred from the communications 
division to the maintenance division. 

(45A 44.09) Sen. Stimatz: The highway department is 
sometimes accused of spreading knapweed on their 
trucks, is that true? 

Jesse Munro said that everyone who is driving down the 
road is spreading knapweed. He doesn't know what can 
be done. 

(45B .39) Rep. Quilici: Do you think that these 
contractors can handle these rest areas properly? 

Jesse Munro deferred the question to John Prebil who is 
familiar with the one that is currently operating. 
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John said they tried this RFP in the Missoula area and 
it is working exceptionally well. The contractor tells 
the department what they will do and then the 
department is not instructing them. They will then 
give the service provided in the contract. 

(45B 7.26) Sen. Stimatz: We just heard that the EPA 
estimated you are leaking 208 gallons a day. Where do 
they come up with those figures? 

Jesse Munro responded that those are national 
statistics ahd he's not sure if they relate to Montana 
at all. 

(45B 8.06) Rep. Swysgood: What's the average age of 
these tanks? 

Jesse Munro said the ones the department is discussing 
are 20 to 25 years old. 

(45B 11.49) How are your relations with the various 
counties? 

John Prebil said the department tries to negotiate with 
the counties. There are some tough negotiations due to 
the fact that some counties believe they should have 
unlimited budgets but there are not unlimited funds 
available. 

(45B 12.31) Sen. Stimatz: Would it be fair to say that 
you are satisfied with the work being done for you 
other than price? (This question is in reference to 
weed spraying) 

John Prebil said the department gets many complaints 
and many Representatives and Senators say they don't 
think enough is done. The highway acreage throughout 
the state is great. If they took care of all the weed 
control that the farmers and citizens wanted the funds 
would be astronomical. He said they are satisfied to 
the point that they are getting the chemicals put on 
the weeds and taking care of it to a fair degree. 

(45B 16.07) Sen. Stimatz: What does the maintenance 
refer to? 

Jesse Munro said it includes pothole patching, snow 
removal, the whole gamut. 
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HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS: PRECONSTRUCTION PROGRAM 
Tape No. 45B 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the program. Total PTE is 242. This 
program is responsible for construction project 
planning and development from the time it is included 
in the long-range work plan through the steps necessary 
prior to actual letting of the contract, including 
project design, public hearings, right-of-way 
acquisitions and the contract bid and letting process. 

The program current level increases 3.9% from the 1989 
biennium to the 1991 biennium even though total 
operating costs decrease nearly 23%. The increase is 
attributable to an increase for the purchase of land 
for highway right-of-way. Personal services decrease 
slightly due to step reductions from turnover. 
Operating expenses decrease 58.4% due to a reduction of 
$460,000 per year for the elimination of user fees 
formerly paid to the Internal Services Program and a 
reduction of $2.3 million each year below PY88 
expenditures for consultant and professional services. 

Equipment allowances in current level include $154,000 
in FY90 and $124,000 in FY9l for CADD system upgrades 
and new equipment, with the remainder for other 
microcomputer equipment and furniture and office 
equipment. 

Non-operating costs are for land purchases and are 
budgeted at FY88 appropriated levels for the 1991 
biennium to secure right-of-way for projects scheduled 
to be let to contract. The agency had requested an 
additional $1.2 million in FY9l. 

Clayton presented the issues resulting from differences 
in the LFA and executive budgets. These issues include 
FTE reductions, overtime, contract design services and 
right-of-way purchases. (See exhibit 9) 

List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Jesse Munro, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (45B) Jesse Munro discussed the 
preconstruct ion program and the needs of this program 
for the coming biennium. Mr. Munro briefly discussed 
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budget issues pertaining to the program. 

Questions From Subcommittee Members: (45B 23.43) Sen. 
Stimatz: What's the problem with right-of-way 
purchases? 

Jesse Munro said the department puts together lists of 
likely projects and estimated dollar amounts and the 
estimates are not always correct as they are estimating 
several years in advance. 

(45B 25.43) Sen. Stimatz: Could you give us a 
thumbnail sketch of the construction plans and say 
whether they're firm or not for the coming year? 

Bill Salisbury said they are spending 100% of what was 
estimated two years ago. The RDF program is going from 
$20 million in 87 to $35 million. 

(45B 28.08) Rep. Swysgood: Last session when we 
increased the gasoline fuel tax, that money was to 
replace the money taken by the 86 special session from 
the reconstruction trust fund. Do you have a breakdown 
of what that increase brings in a year? 

Bill Salisbury said it was a 3 cent gas and diesel tax 
both and each cent adds about $5 million dollars worth 
of revenues. 

(45B 33.01) Sen. Stimatz: Do you have any full time 
appraisers on staff for your right-of-way acquisitions? 

Jesse Munro said they do but he's not sure how many. 

HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS: STATE MOTOR POOL PROGRAM 
Tape No. 45B 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the program. This program operates and 
maintains a fleet of rental vehicles available to all 
state offices and employees in the Helena area. 

Current level provides for a 7.4% increase from the 
1989 to the 1991 biennium due to inflation factors 
applied by the Office of Budget and Program Planning 
and to increased funding levels for vehicle purchases. 

Equipment is for the purchase of replacement vehicles 
for the fleet and is budgeted at FY88 appropriated 
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levels. The agency had requested $250,000 more per 
year to allow for maintenance and replacement of a 
fleet of 180 vehicles in the 1991 biennium. 

Funding is from the motor pool proprietary account. 
Revenues in this account come from vehicle rentals. 

The main issue with regard to this program is the motor 
pool fleet size. The executive budget includes 
increases in the cost of motor pool fleet replacement 
over 1989 biennium appropriated levels. LFA current 
level holds equipment costs at 1989 biennium 
appropriated levels. (See exhibit 10) 

List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Jesse Munro, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (45B 46.22) Jesse Munro said the agency 
is increasing the fleet size from 158 to 180 vehicles. 
They will be proposing a budget amendment for 22 
vehicles. 

Questions From Subcommittee Members: (45B 43.29) Sen. 
Stimatz: The state employees who are working in the 
counties as appraisers have cars and in their budget 
they were asking for gasoline. Are those leased to 
them or are they motor pool cars? 

Jesse Munro said the Department of Revenue purchased 
their own cars. 

HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS: EQUIPMENT PROGRAM 
Tape No. 45B 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the program. This program is responsible 
for the purchase, distribution and maintenance of all 
highway construction equipment and vehicles. The 
equipment is rented to other programs within the 
Department of Highways. Current level provides for a 
14.5% decrease from the 1989 biennium to the 1991 
biennium. 

Clayton presented the issues in this program resulting 
from the differences between the LFA and executive 
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budgets. These issues include FTE reductions, diesel 
fuel and equipment repair costs. (See exhibit 11) 

List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Jesse Munro, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (46A 3.13) Jesse Munro said over the 
years the department has had a hard time budgeting for 
diesel fuel. They do know the number of gallons 
needed, but the hard part is determining a price. The 
department's estimates right now are based on 92 cents 
a gallon for gasoline and 70 cents a gallon for diesel. 
Jesse said the department would like to include 
language that says if they don't spend at that level, 
it reverts and if they go over that price, they have an 
opportunity of requesting additional money. 

The department has used the equipment maintenance 
system to determine at what point on the fleet they 
need to change parts and take care of them and service 
them and that's what the request is based on. 

HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS: INTERFUND TRANSFERS 
Tape No. 46A 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the program. This program constitutes the 
sinking fund for the retirement of bonds. It is also 
used to provide appropriation authority for transfers 
of funds between accounting entities. 

This program is entirely non-operating costs. There 
are no FTE. 

Current level includes transfer authority in FY90 to 
transfer $27,962,094 in revenue bond proceeds from the 
bond account to the reconstruction trust fund for 
primary system improvements. Also included in FY90 is 
$163,653 for the transfer of the remaining balance in 
the Highway Department internal service proprietary 
account to the state special revenue fund due to the 
elimination of the Internal Services Program. 

Clayton presented the issues involving this program 
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which include statutory appropriations, building bond 
payments and RTF transfer. The executive includes 
interfund transfers for bode debt service payments. 
These payments are excluded from LFA current level 
because they are statutorily appropriated and are 
excluded from the legislative process. The executive 
includes funding for the Highway Department building 
bond payment in the appropriation request. This 
payment is not included in the LFA budget as it is 
included under statutory appropriations. This should 
be deleted from the executive budget. The executive 
includes larger authority for the transfer of funds 
from the Reconstruction Trust Fund Account to fund 1991 
biennium construction. LFA current level is lower due 
to higher revenue estimates from coal taxes. (See 
exhibit 12) 

List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Bill Salisbury, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (46A 12.58) Bill Salisbury said SBAS 
requires an appropriation to transfer monies between 
accounting entities. The department transfers funds 
from earmarked revenue accounts to this Reconstruction 
Trust Fund. Coal tax revenues are deposited directly 
into the Reconstruction Trust Fund. 

Questions From Subcommittee Members: (46A 11.37) Sen. 
Stimatz: Is that difference just strictly from the 
increased revenue from the coal tax fund? 

Clayton Schenck said yes it is, in terms of the 
estimates he has. 

HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS: STORES INVENTORY PROGRAM 
Tape No. 46A 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the program. This program is used to 
purchase and store materials including office and 
construction supplies as well as bulk items such as 
sand, road oil and gasoline used by other highway 
department programs. Store operations are maintained 
in Helena and in each of the field districts. The 
Helena stores facility services the department 
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headquarters and shop facility and also acts as the 
central receiving and distribution center for all 
quantity stores purchases. 

There are no FTE in this program. Funding for this 
program is from the highway special revenue account. 

The major issue in this program is diesel fuel. The 
executive budget allows a larger amount for diesel 
fuel. The amount included in the executive budget is 
the same as the amount required for the Equipment 
Program, whereas LFA current level also ties to the 
amount allowed in the Equipment program. The level 
adopted by the subcommittee should be the same amount 
approved for the Equipment Program. (See exhibit 13) 

List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Jesse Munro, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (46A 18.04) Jesse Munro said this 
diesel fuel price relates to that requested for the 
Equipment Program. 

HEARING ON DEPARTMENT OF HIGHWAYS: GVW PROGRAM 
Tape No. 46A 

Presentation and Opening Statement: Clayton Schenck gave an 
overview of the program. This division is responsible 
for enforcement of the statutes and regulations 
relating to vehicle weights on the state's highways and 
collects gross vehicle weight fees. It consists of two 
bureaus. The Licensing and Collection Bureau registers 
interstate fleet vehicles, issues GVW fee licenses, 
issues oversize and overweight permits and collects 
fees and taxes. The Enforcement Bureau operates weigh 
stations across the state and assigns enforcement 
officers to inspect vehicles for compliance with 
registration, fuel, size and weight laws. 

The FTE for this program is 110.03. There is a total 
cost of approximately $3.2 million per year. 

Clayton discussed the issues regarding this program. 
These issues include FTE reductions, equipment and GVW 
stations. (See exhibit 14) 
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List of Testifying Proponents and What Group They Represent: 

Jesse Munro, Department of Highways 

List of Testifying Opponents and What Group They Represent: 

None. 

Proponent Testimony: (46A 27.26) Jesse Munro explained the 
FTE issue. In 1985 the legislature gave the department 
positions to man the Haugen weigh station, which is a 
joint port built with Idaho. The department promised 
the legislature the positions would not be filled until 
the weigh station was in operating condition. In the 
last legislature the same promise was made. The 
station was officially opened in November of 1988. 
Those positions were hired at that time. The 
department is asking for the positions to be 
reinstated. They also need an addition FTE because 
during the last biennium the department lost additional 
people who were scheduled to be at Haugen. There are 
currently 10 people manning the Haugen station and it 
is not enough to keep up with the traffic. 

The department is willing to let the equipment issue of 
$17,500 stand as is. 

Jesse explained that a reclassification process has 
been completed with regard to GVW officer. This 
reclassification will result in an increase of in 
personal services. (See exhibit 15) 

Questions From Subcommittee Members: (46A 21.54) Rep. 
Swysgood: In the equipment budget you've requested 
radar guns, since when is the GVW becoming a police 
force? 

Jesse Munro said the division has always had permit 
responsibilities in the State of Montana. Many permits 
require reduced speeds. In order to make sure they are 
complying with the provisions of the permit, the 
division has radar guns. They do not have speed 
authority but if there is violation of speed as set on 
the permit, they would be stopped and the permit would 
be confiscated. 

(46A 26.26) Sen. Regan: We didn't give you guns this 
time, did we? 

Jesse Munro said the department doesn't want guns. 
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(46A 29.08) Rep. Swysgood: Is Haugen the station that 
is manned by both Idaho and Montana? 

Jesse Munro said 
officers there. 
Idaho department 
of the station. 

originally Idaho was going to station 
They have elected not to do that. The 
is paying 60% of the operational costs 

(46A 29.37) Rep. Swysgood: Are we checking things for 
Idaho? 

Jesse Munro indicated that was correct. 

(46A 30.06) Rep. Swysgood: Why is Idaho not manning 
this too? 

Jess Munro said Idaho has gone through an upheaval. 
They used to have a separate division for their weigh 
station people. They were transferred under the Idaho 
Highway Patrol. Their whole program went to pieces and 
they are now just in the process of building it up. 
They do provide one person who drops over to the 
station several times a week to see if any of our 
people need help with the Idaho laws. 

(46A 30.47) Rep. Swysgood: When this weigh station was 
constructed, did we foot the bill for it entirely or 
did Idaho help or was it a federal or what? 

Jesse Munro said the project was paid for by Montana 
but with federal funds. The state got interstate funds 
to pay for it. Idaho is paying us back through picking 
up the costs, 60% of the operating costs. 

(46A 32.02) Rep. Swysgood: For our GVW officers to 
check and issue permits for Idaho, are they having to 
take special training for Idaho's laws and regulations? 

Jesse Munro said they were sent to a one week school in 
Idaho for the selling of permits and they have also 
been sworn in by the state of Idaho. 

(46A 32.26) Rep. Swysgood: Who paid for their training 
and transportation? 

Jesse Munro said the State of Montana paid for it. 

(46A 34.02) Rep. Swysgood: Has the Idaho check station 
that was at the foot of 4th of July pass been 
eliminated now that the construction of this is 
complete? 
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Jesse Munro said if that is the one that was called 
Cedar Rapid, it has been phased out. 

(46A 34.24) Rep. Swysgood: I understood that the 
reimbursement we are getting from Idaho is their part 
of the cost for construction and personal services. Is 
that correct. 

Jesse Munro said that is correct. 

ADJOURNMENT 

Adjournment At: 10:28 a.m. 

, 

JQ/ml 

2822.min 
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REST AREAS 

Rest area custodial services have been contracted for several years, with 
moderate success. But in 1986, a Montana Department of Labor and Industry 
audit report found that MDOH rest area contracts circumvented state labor 
laws. Because of the high degree of control exercised by MDOH over 
contractors, labor auditors found that contractors were, in reality, state 
employees and, as such, were entitled to wages and benefits as other state 
emp 1 oyees. 

Subsequent to the labor audit findings, the MDOH Rest Area contract was 
revised and MDOH direct control of contractor's work was severely restricted. 
The only control all owed over rest area c'ontractors by the revi sed contract is 
cancellation because of non-performance. As a result, rest area maintenance 
in recent years has been the subject of much criticism. 

MDOH is attempting to improve rest area maintenance, but little can be done 
under the current contract because the state has little or no control over the 
daily work of contractors. Contracts are awarded to low bidders and, conse­
quently minimal effort is expended by contractors to meet the contract 
requirements. 

This fall MDOH prepared an EPP proposal to perform rest area custodial 
services with MDOH employees at six, high-use, dual rest area locations on 190 
and 194. The EPP requested 9.6 additional FTE and $250,505 to provide 
personnel at each rest area seven days a week and for extended hours during 
the summer. The EPP proposal would put rest area maintenance at these rest 
areas under total control of the State. But it is very expensive. 

This year MDOH also tried a different approach to contracting custodial 
services. Under the new contracting method potential contractors are asked to 
submit a detailed proposal explaining exactly what they would do to provide 
the custodial services at MDOH rest areas and the cost to the state for these 
services. Contract award is then based on the proposal which best provides 
the needed service for the best cost. This process is called the RFP (Request 
for Proposal) process and allows selection of a contractor on a basis other 
than low-bid. The process also allows detailed work performance requirements 
that are not allowed under our normal contracting methods. The RFP method is 
an accepted method of contracting professional services. 

On a trial basis, three RFP contracts were awarded for custodial services 
during the past year. The trial contracts indicate that the RFP process will 
cost more, but that it allows sufficient contract details to erysure improved 
custodial services. And the RFP process shouldn't be as expensive as 
performing custodial services with full-time MDOH employees. A cost comparison 
between RFP contracts and previous year contracts follows. 

REST AREA NAr~E 
Quartz Flat 
Teton River 
Dell-Red Rock 

PREVIOUS CONTRACT 
$7,168 

$11 ,988 
$5,356 

RFP CONTRACT 
$20,000 
$14,088 
$12,748 

- . ~ .... 



... 

The average increase in contract costs for the three trial contracts was 91 
percent. 

Another frequent complaint regarding rest areas is the number of them that are 
closed during the winter months. Winter closures are purely a cost cutting 
effort which we·have taken in recognition of decreased usage during the 
winter. Winter rest area closures save winter operating costs including heat­
ing and custodial services. So if more rest areas are kept open year-round, 
rest area costs will increase in proportion to the additional time they are 
open. 

Estimated cost for RFP contract on 47 of 55 rest areas. 

Average Contract Cost Increase = 90% 
FY88 Contract Cost = $172,763 

Increase = 0.9 x $172,763 = $155,487 
Total RFP Contract Cost = $328,250 

Comparision between RFP contract and maintenance by state personnel for the 
six rest area locations in the EPP proposal. 

REST AREA LOCATION 
Quartz Flats 
Bearmouth 
Homestake 
Greycliff 
Columbus 
Hysham 

RFP CONTRACT 
$20,000* 
$15,000 
$25,000 
$22,000 
$15,000 
$22,660~~ 

TOTAL .$119,660 " 
'--- ' .-~/ 

* Actual FY89 RFP Contract Amount 
** Average based on 1/6 of Total EPP Cost 

WSS:by:lrk:1u 

STATE PERSONNEL 
$41,750 
$41,750 
$41,750 
$41,750 
$41,750 
$41,750 

TOTAL $250,505 
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REST AREA MAINTENANCE ESTIMATE 

Rest Area Name 

Qua rtz F1 a ts 
Bearmouth 
Homestake 
Greycliff 
Columbus 
Hysham 

.-
Assumptions 

Section/One-Yay 
Name/Mileage 

Superior/II miles 
Drummond/II miles 
Butte/12 mil es 
Big Timber/13 miles 
Columbus/12 miles 
Hysham/3 miles 

Operating Days - rest areas open 7 days per week 
- Open all year 365 days 

Custodian Hours 

Open Dates 

All Year 
All Year 
All Year 
All Year 
All Year 
All Year 

- Memorial Day Weekend through Labor Day Weekend (IOO days) - Custodian 
on duty 12 hours per day. 

- Remainder of year (265 days) - Custodian on duty 8 hours per day. 

FTE Requirements 

6 rest areas open all year 

100 days @ 12 hours = 
265 days @ 8 hours = 

1200 hours 
2120 hours 
3320 hours = 1.6 FTE 

TOTAL = 6 x 1.6 FTE = 9.6 FTE 

Personnel Costs 

FTE required 
Hourly wage 

9.6 FTE 
$9.09 (Blue Collar Grade 5, FY 1989) 

Annual cost @ 2080 hours per FTE 
9.6 FTE x 2080 hr/FTE x S9.09/hr = $181,509 

Assume 25: payroll additive (statewide average) 
$181,509 x 1.25 = $226,886 



• A 

Transportation Costs 

Rental rates for !-ton pickup (from current EMS data) 
Assigned time $0.625 per hour 
Mileuge rate $0.10 per mile 

Annual Assigned Time Cost: 
Annual Assigned Time = 19,920 hours 
19,920 hours x SO.62S/hr = $12,450 

Annual Mileage Cost: 
... Annual Operating Days = 2190 days 

31 mil es 
Average Daily mileage per rest area 
based on 3 times one-way mileage = 
2190 days x 31 miles/day x SO.lD/mile = 56,789 

Transportation Total = $19,239 

Caretaker SUDPlies, Eauioment and Tool Costs 
Assume $2.00 per day for supplies, small equip. and tool~ 

S2.00/day x 2190 days = $4,380 

Total Estimated Cost 

~!SS: hi: 2ee 

Personnel cost 
Transportation cost 
Supplies, equipment & tools 

$226,886 
$ 19,239 
$ 4,380 
$250,505 
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No. of 
Rest Areas Rest Area Status 

I 15 Dell - Red Rock 2 Open entire year 
Barratt's 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Divide ·2 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Jefferson City 2 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Lyons Creek 2 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Dearborn 2 Open entire year 
Dutton 2 Open entire year 
Sv,reetgrass 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 

I 90 Saltese 2 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 .. 
.. Quartz Flats 2 Open entire year 
Alberton ., 

Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 l.. 

Clinton 2 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Bearmouth 2 Open entire year 
Gold Creek 2 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Homestake 2 Open entire year 
Greycliff 2 Open entire year 
Columbus 2 Open entire year 
Hardin 2 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 

I 94 Custer 2 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Hysham 2 Open entire year 
Forsyth 2 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Gl endi ve ~/est 1 Open entirp. year 

US 2 Gl asgm-l 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 

US 12 Locate 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Avon 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 

US 89 Dupuyer 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
Emi grant 1 Closed flov. 15 thru April 15 

rn 200 Angevine 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 Copenhaver 1 Closed Nov. 15 ~hru Apr; 1 15 Geyser 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 Fl owi ng vIe 11 s 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
US 212 Broadus 1 Open entire year 

Roberts 1 Closed Nov. l~ thru April 15 
US 287 Ennis South 1 Closed Nov. 15 thru April 15 
US 310 Bridger 1 Closed r~ov . 15 thru April 15 

PB:l:by:lrk:239:K 
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EXHIBIT.. 7 _ 
cI- :J"8~7 DATE.. 
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Montana Department of Highways proposes to install approximately 148 of 350 I 
underground storage tanks during the next biennium. This project will bring 
the Department into compliance with U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 
regulations governing underground storage systems installed before 1970. This i: 

is a ten-year effort by EPA to upgrade and safeguard the nation's underground 
storage systems and water supply. 

A number of alternatives were considered as outlined by EPA regulations. The 
no-action alternative would put in opposition the Highway Department and the 

I 
EPA with the result being the department's non-compliance of regulation.s and· 
possible subsequent financial penalty of up to $25,000 a day. Other alterna- I 
tives considered include: dealing with all 350 tanks at this time, excavating 
and not replacing all tanks installed before 1970 with alternative methods of 
fleet fueling and combining tank excavation with tank replacement based on age I 
and specific site locations. I 

The enormity of the task at hand precludes consideration of all 350 tanks at I~ 
one time. Excavation of all tanks installed before 1970 and finding alterna­
tive fueling. sources would place the department in a position of uncertainty 
as concerns activities which require quick responses e.g. late night snow plow 
refueling. Therefore, the proposed action involves a combination of excava- I 
tion and replacement based on age and number of tanks needed at specific site 
locations. 

The specific issues of this project include preventing the leakage of depart­
ment underground storage systems into the local ground water, minimizing the 
cost of the project, designing a program which will carry out the intent of 
the EPA regulations effectively, efficiently and in a timely manner, pro­
tecting the current department capacity to respond to situations quickly and 
minimizing the overall fiscal impact to the State over the next decade and 
into the next century. 

The proposed project will result in some adverse impacts; however, none is 
expected to be significant. Construction methods and scheduling will minimize I.' 
impacts on departmental budget considerations. Other affected parties e.g. 
Department of Health and Environmental Sciences will be consulted as 
a~propriaLte to rev~ew prtogr~slsl.' Mo1st

d 
residuadldimpacts ~re exdPected dtok be . ; .. 0 

mlnor. ong-term lmpac s Wl lnc u e exten e monitorlng an recor eep1ng I 
of all sites and the possibility of even stricter regulations being adopted by 
regulating agencies and local governments. 

The pr:oJe~t will have a beneficial impact on affected counties from protection i 
of ground water from contamination and a slightly beneficial regional/national 
effect on the overall ground water condition. I 

PURPOSE AND NEED FOR ACTION 

Federal authorities have decreed the aging underground storage tank system to 
be a hazard to the nation's water supply. To advance that objective, EPA has 
adopted regulations that every owner of an UST system must adhere toJby 1998. 
!1ontana Department of Highways is currently planning and scheduling a 

-. . --. 
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statewide system of fully protected and monitored underground storage 
facilities that will eventually provide secure storage systems to the people 
of the state in all areas. 

Protected and monitored underground storage tank systems use cathodic protec­
tion of steel tanks and piping to prevent corrosion and monitoring wells to 
insure that neither vapors nor hydrocarbon products contaminate the soil or 
ground water supply. The technology is stipulated under federal law but 
moreover it is advantageous because it insures that local ground water will be 
contaminate free into the next century. The proposed project will complete 
the first phase of leak detection (which must be completed for all tanks by 
December 1993) and corrosion protection (which must be completed for all tanks 
by December 1998). 

EPA REQUIREMENTS 

leak detection requirements are being phased in for existing UST's depending 
on their age: 

If the tank was installed: 

Before 1965 or unknown 
1965-1969 
1970-1974 
1975-1979 
1980-Dec. 1988 

If must have leak detection 
by December of: 

1989 
1990 
1991 
1992 
1993 

This schedule will make sure that the older UST's, which are more likely to 
leak, have leak detection first. 

For new tanks and piping, leak detection must be provided at installation. 
EPA-approved methods for detecting leaks from new tanks are: 

1) Automatic tank gauging 
2) Monitoring for vapors in the soil 
3) Interstitial monitoring 
4) Monitoring for liquids on the ground water 
5) Instead of using one of the monthly monitoring methods, the MDOH can 

check for leaks by combining monthly inventory control with tank 
tightness testing every five years. After ten years, MDOH must use 
one of the monthly monitoring methods listed above. 

, 

ALTERNATIVES INCLUDING THE PROPOSED ACTION 

Montana Department of Highways is considering several alternatives within the 
context of EPA regulations. 

No Action Alternative 

If no action is takp.n, MDOH would not comply with federal EPA regulations. 
While the no action alterna!ive would preclude any construction cost.to the 

"11 •• -2-
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state, it would present the department with severe financial and social 
penalties. 

Alternatives Eliminated from Detailed Evaluation 

MDOH considered a program that would address all 350 tanks it controls. 

This alternative is not feasible because of budget and scheduling considera­
tions. 

MDOH also considered excavating and not replacing all tanks installed before 
1970. 

This alternative is not feasible due to the uncertainty of local fuel supplies 
and the ability of the department to react to activities effectively. 

Proposed Action 

Montana Department of Highways is proposing to combine tank excavation and 
replacement based on age and specific site location. 

The federal EPA has instituted a schedule whereby tanks and piping must be 
either eliminated, replaced or upgrade. MDOH proposes to use this schedule 
and in conjunction with a review of each site to eliminate redundancy and 
duplication of storage needs. This process of review and scheduling will 
simplify the total number of tanks addressed and minimize the cost to the 
state and department. 

Leak detection methods which have to be fully implemented for all tanks by 
1993, are of various types and costs. Efforts are underway by the department 
to determine both the most effective and cost beneficial method of leak 
detection monitoring. 

Another consideration is the useful tank life of underground storage systems. 
In addressing those tanks in this first phase (those installed before 1970) it I 
is felt that all should be replaced. The age of the -newest tanks under I 
consideration are at least 15-20 years old; statistically these tanks have a 
useful life of only ten more years. Therefore, the MDOH will in all proba­
bility have to replace a portion of these tanks as soon as 1994. However by 
replacing all 148 tanks of this initial phase, the state can defer replacement 
until 2015. 

~Iontana Department of Highways proposes to begin excavation/replacement in 
July 1989 and to complete the first phase of this project by December 1991. 

DC:by:5K 
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UNDERGROUND STORAGE TANK SYSTEM 1990-91 

Assumptions 

1) Labor: 

A) Private contractor 

B) Cost: approximately $.SO/gal. to excavate and replace. 

2) Materials: 

A) Tanks - STI-P3 Steel; 2000 gallons 

B) All tanks to be removed and replaced due to age and tank life. 

C) Cost: $I.OO/gal. for single tank; $.SO/gal. for 6 or more. 

3) Leak Detection 

A) Manual. Monthly Monitoring System; 1 per tank. 

B) Cost: $800 (Contractor Quote) 

4) Inflation: 5% per year 

Number of Tanks 

Labor Cost 

Tank Co~t 

Leak Detection Cost 

Total 

DC:mb:cm:l/z-4' ~. 

1990 

79 

$ 1,000 

1,000 

800 

$221,200 

1991 

69 

$ 1,050 

1,050 

840 

$202,860 

90-91 

148 

$424,060 
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TO: Russell G. McDonald 
Administrator 

. Personnel Division 
Department of Highways 

FROM: Donald L. Coburn 
Personnel Specialist 
Classification Bureau 

DATE: January 5, 1989 

SUBJECT: Review of GVW Enforcement Officer I Class 

The Classification Bureau has completed the review of the GVW 
Enforcement Officer I Class as you requested. via a Position 
Detail Form submitted on January 27, 1988. 

On-si te and phone audits were conducted at GVW scale houses 
and with several levels of the supervisory staff. As result 
of our review the GVW Enforcement Offic·er series will be 
reallocated as follows: 

379050, GVW Enforcement Officer I from Grade 11 to Grade 12 

379051, GVW Enforcement Officer II from Grade 12 to Grade 13 

379052, GVW Enforcement Officer Supervisor from Grade 13 to 
Grade 14 

It will not be necessary for your agency to submit PDF's for 
each position as we will generate the necessary forms to 
change the grades of each class. You will receive a copy of 
the Class Adjustment Forms (old CR Form) for your records. 

Please call if you have questions regarding these actions. 

DLC/jk 

cc: Jess Monroe, Administrator 
GVW Division 
Department of Highways 

D18/class4 




